TOWN OF CARRABASSETT VALLEY

MINUTES OF SELECTMEN’S MEETING

January 18, 2021
Board Members Present:
Bob Luce

Lloyd Cuttler

John Beaupre

Jay Reynolds
Karen Campbell (via phone)
Others Present:

Dave Cota


Present via Phone:

Annie Twitchell
Lynn Schnoor
Bob Luce opened the meeting at 4:30 p.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  Dave Cota asked phone-in callers to identify themselves for the record. 
Payroll warrant #55 in the amount of $30,199.64 and Payroll Warrant #1 in the amount of $12,980.73 were reviewed and signed by Selectmen.

Expense warrants # 56 in the amount of $24,774.72 and Expense Warrant #2 in the amount of $151,424.65 were reviewed and signed by Selectmen.

The minutes of the December 21, 2020 were provided to the Selectmen for review and approval.   Lloyd Cuttler made a motion to accept the minutes as written.   Jay Reynolds seconded the motion.   Motion approved via roll call.
The first item on the agenda was the Proposed Sale of the Town’s Snowmaking Booster Pump that was used briefly at the Outdoor Center in 2013 and has since by leased by Maine Water Company.    Dave Cota noted that, at the last meeting, a proposed sale price of $11,000 was put on the system, which was the original price, less the amount paid in lease over three years.   Maine Water Company has come back with a counter-proposal of $8,000.  Following brief discussion, and based on the fact that the system is 8 years old, Jay Reynolds made a motion to sell at the price of $8,000.    Lloyd Cuttler seconded the motion.   Motion approved via roll call.
Dave Cota discussed a proposal from Dirigo Timberlands Company to rebuild a number of bridges on the Town’s Public Lot.   The cost for replacing eight bridges is $76,000.   This bid is in conformance with the management plan that has been in place since 2018 to replace all the more than fifty-five wooden trail bridges with concrete panel bridges. Dave estimates that there will be close to $137,000 in the Public Lot Account as of the end of 2020.   He anticipates additional income this year, which should be $50,000 – 60,000 from wood harvesting revenues on the Public Lot.   Bob Carleton will be overseeing this program with Dirigo Timberlands Company. Forestry revenues have been earmarked for this purpose.  There are more bridges to be replaced in the future as noted on Trail 50 and we hope to see a cost estimate in the very near future. There was discussion concerning long-term expense projections.  The Forestry Committee will be meeting on February 11th to review a revised three-year Forestry Plan for the “Town” Public Lot. John Beaupre made a motion to authorize expending half of the proposed cost at this time (which will cover the cost of the fabrication of the concrete panels).  Jay Reynolds seconded the motion.  Motion approved via roll call.
Dave Cota discussed a need for the Selectmen to review and approve funds from Town approved “Overlay” to cover year-end over-drafted expenditures in 2020 ($27,708.18) as follows:

Land (Jones Lot) Purchase ($2,567.50): due to cost of land survey and bond financing costs.

991 Expenses ($972.54):  Not budgeted for.

Narrow Gauge Pathway Maintenance ($5,870.14): due to two floods in 2020. Will need to


budget more in 2021.

Employee Health Insurance ($11,210):  Adding a full family policy for an employee and 

carrying two employees for two months in the same position as a new employee was hired. 

Unemployment Benefits ($7,088):  The Town self-insurers and for many years we have save a 

lot of Money. However, due to COVID and other reasons the Town had a lot more claims this year. 

While many accounts had year-end surpluses, these were a few that ran short and the Town’s Auditor, in the past, has asked there be an official vote from the Selectmen to approve overdrafts from Overlay ($68,499 in 2020) as authorized at Town Meeting every year. John Beaupre made a motion to approve covering these items from Overlay.   Lloyd Cuttler seconded the motion.   Motion approved via roll call.
Dave Cota reported that the Lottery for the Retail Marijuana program has been advertised.   One question that Dave received, to which he did not have an answer, was whether two or more applications from (qualified) immediate family members would be considered.   While Dave does not believe there’s a likelihood that this would happen, he does feel it should go before the Selectboard for a decision on policy.    Lloyd Cuttler said that, if each related applicant has a different location, they should be considered.   However, if they all name the same location, that should be a disqualifier.   In discussion, it was noted that the State is carefully screening all applicants, and any applicant would have to have a conditional license before applying to the Town for an Adult Retail Store.   Following discussion on the matter, Lloyd Cuttler suggested that Dave Cota consult with the attorney.
Dave Cota reported to the Selectmen that he and Selectperson Lloyd Cuttler have had a recent discussion with representatives of the Penobscot Indian Nation (PIN), and he’s encouraged that there’s been a line of communication opened.  They expressed the Town’s desire to work with PIN, and they would like to continue the land use request process going forward.   They also discussed proposed State legislation, as there are several tribes working toward approval of legislation concerning changes to the 1980 Indian Lands Claim Implementing Act. The Town’s concern with legislation is that it should not allow the ability of the Tribes to convert Indian “Fee Lands” (24,000 acres in CV) without a vote of the Town in which Fee Lands are located.  Lloyd Cuttler added that they laid out the items that the Town would like to have approved sooner.  Upon review of the requests, the PIN recommended that the Town send a list of Land Use Permit requests to the PIN Ambassador who will communicate with their newly revised Land Committee. Lloyd indicated that Dave has submitted this request and while very recent we have not received a response, to date.  
Dave Cota discussed the Budget Committee Meetings, and how they should be conducted.  He believes that the best way to conduct this meeting would be in the Begin Room at the Library, in order to provide for proper distancing.  The other option would be the Outdoor Center.   A Zoom meeting would be cumbersome, since there are so many details to cover, but it could be left on the table as an option.   With the most recent restriction on numbers in a public gathering, Lloyd Cuttler said he does not see how the traditional Town Meeting can be held in April (14th).   Dave Cota said it can be done via referendum, with a Zoom public hearing in advance.   There was also discussion about televising the public hearing WSKI.   Dave Cota will contact Nadine at WSKI to see if she might be able to facilitate the public hearing.  The Budget meeting will be conducted by phone, with access opened up to anyone interested, set for February 22nd and possibly the 24th, if necessary.  Monday, March 15th will tentatively be set for a public hearing for the budget.
Dave Cota reviewed some budgetary items with the Selectmen, as a preview to the budget process, including continued upgrades at the Airport, the Outdoor Center lease, Mountain Bike Trail development, Public Lot work, School Tuition costs, facilities maintenance, and Employee health insurance. Jay Reynolds raised a concern about whether the health insurance contributions are equitable for all Town staff.
Informational:

The Mountain Bike Trails Committee will meet on January 29th at 1pm via Zoom.   Contact the Town Office for a link.

The Town Lot Forestry Committee will meet on February 11th at 3pm at the Outdoor Center (unless changed).
John Beaupre expressed his pleasure in the participation to the Covid-19 guidance with the entire Town and Sugarloaf. 
Respectfully submitted,

Lynn M. Schnorr

Secretary to Board of Selectmen
